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       Antwerp, September 30, 2022 
 
 
Dear friends, 
 
 
 
The last quarter has once again proven to be highly interesting. At first, markets rebounded 
strongly in July in response to company earnings that were far more resilient than expected. 
Despite a long list of headwinds such as rising interest rates, input cost inflation, geopolitical 
worries and an economic slowdown in China, companies could post earnings that were on average 
11% higher than expected,  a record. The positive sentiment proved short-lived, however. Fear 
gripped the financial markets again in mid-August due to sharply increasing inflation. Central 
banks did not hesitate to respond by swiftly hiking interest rates, which had a direct and 
immediate impact on assets of any kind. These developments result in the funds being a touch 
below their levels end of June. The next weeks will be extremely interesting as companies report 
their third-quarter financials. As market expectations are very low, we could be in for positive 
surprises.   
 
Companies are battling multiple volatile headwinds that are beyond their control. Firstly, there is 
rampant inflation as well as input costs of basic materials that are incredibly volatile. The most 
striking is undoubtedly the gas price, which has not come down like most other basic inputs. On 
top of that, there is strong upward momentum in interest rates that affects specific sectors more 
than others and leveraged companies more than those with clean balance sheets. A final element 
adding to this mix of headwinds is the increased volatility in currencies. The strength of the US 
dollar and the Swiss franc against the euro is probably the most significant. This is a severe 
headwind for US companies earning money overseas but a nice tailwind for those European 
companies making money in the US. Sanofi, for example, has already announced that the strength 
of the dollar will boost its Q3 earnings by no less than 12%.  
This dollar strength versus the euro is masking the true weakness of the stock market this year. 
Most equity indices are down 20% to 25% in local currency. Yet translated in euro and given the 
dollar's strength, the declines look much more reasonable in euro terms. This again demonstrates 
the stock market's volatility, as the broader equity market rose by more than 25% last year.  
 
The most important influence on your wealth over the next couple of years will be the trajectory 
of interest rates, which most affects the valuation of any asset. The more rates rise, the less we 
are willing to pay for revenues and cash flows that are further out in the future and vice versa. It 
is essential to acknowledge that rates remain at historically low levels. After the financial crisis in 
2008 and even more so due to Covid, central banks drastically reduced interest rates and injected 



 
 

vast amounts of liquidity into the system to stimulate economic growth. The risk that this would 
inevitably create inflation was huge. It was not a question of 'if' this would happen, but rather 
'when' this would happen. Today we are at the end of this monetary experiment, and we can only 
hope they can keep inflation in check while not crippling the economy. Most economists today are 
forecasting a slight recession in 2023.   
 
 
The stock market correction has already allowed us to reinforce the quality of the stocks we hold 
in the fund. High-quality companies had become excessively priced over the last couple of years 
under the influence of ever-lower interest rates and were, therefore, less attractive for us to buy. 
Luckily the current environment has changed this, and we have been able to scoop up top-quality 
companies at attractive valuations. Amongst others, we have repurchased stocks in Koninklijke 
DSM at 35% below where we sold them at the end of 2019. Since then, the company has reinforced 
itself by selling off non-strategic divisions and merging with a top-notch competitor. We have also 
increased our position in Inditex (Zara), which recently announced +16% growth while competitors 
are struggling. These are just a few examples, and there will surely be plenty of other opportunities 
down the road. Only in times of crisis can we buy such high-quality companies at such reasonable 
valuations. The same message holds for our bond portfolio that today offers an impressive yield of 
8%! 
 
Your accounts will be transferred to Van Lanschot Kempen Belgium in the next couple of days. 
This is a significant development as we are moving from a custodian that was indirectly a 
competitor to a custodian that is our partner. Not a bad word to be said about our competitors, 
but it is only natural that we were not a top priority whenever issues needed to be fixed. This 
movement will simplify and improve many things.  
 
The partnership with Van Lanschot is off to a great start. They are one of the leading private 
banks in the Netherlands, with no less than 130 billion EUR of assets under management. We 
benefit from the know-how of their analyst teams and portfolio managers who run high-quality 
funds. In addition, they have dedicated teams for ESG, credit solutions, etc. Above all, there is a 
willingness to cooperate and support for us to grow and advance. 
 
 
 
 
Kind regards,  
 
 
 

  
 
 
 
 

P.S.: Fund factsheets attached to this letter 
 


